
 
 

 
              

CWA/KRE/MBE 
 
12 May 2020 
 
Dear Parents and Carers 
  
Re: Concerns Relating to the Reopening of Plume Academy 

Despite the further input sent out by the Government last night via a document titled ‘Actions for 
Education and Childcare Settings to Prepare for Wider Opening from 1 June’, the link to which can be 
found below along with an eight point summary I have extracted from it, I remain as unconvinced as I 
was on Sunday evening after the Prime Minister initially outlined his stepped measures to come out of 
lockdown. As many of you will have seen via the news and other media outlets, I am far from being the 
only school leader to feel this way as what has been proposed is simply not plausible. Even if we worked 
relentlessly towards a 1 June reopening, it would not achieve any form of quality educational provision 
as it would not see a return to a recognised timetable as directly referred to in the guidance: 

‘……secondary schools and colleges will be able to offer some face to face contact with Year 10 and 
Year 12 pupils. This will not be a return to full timetables or pupils back in school or college full 
time, rather some support to supplement pupils’ remote education. In line with implementing 
protective measures and reducing contacts, schools and colleges should limit the attendance of the Year 
10 and 12 cohort in the setting at any one time and to keep students in small groups.’ 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-educational-and-childcare-settings-to-prepare-
for-wider-opening-from-1-june-2020/actions-for-education-and-childcare-settings-to-prepare-for-wider-
opening-from-1-june-2020 

My summary of this document can be accessed via: 200512 let.parentscarers coronavirus update DfE 
synopsis 

However, even more importantly is that I wholeheartedly believe it to be a plan that if adopted would be 
one based on limited benefit compared to a very high-level risk factor. 

After working alongside many of you for nearly five years now, I would like to think that you know me to 
only be a solution-focused person whose decisions have always been and will always be rooted in what 
is deemed best for the academy’s stakeholders. This has included every decision made throughout the 
closure period and of which there have been many, however, for the first time ever, I genuinely feel I am 
in a position whereby what is being asked and proposed is simply not plausible no matter from which 
angle I look at it. Also, if I were to pursue implementing it, again, I believe it would seriously compromise 
the safety and wellbeing of those who were to come back into the academy. As you will have heard, this 
primarily relates to students in years’ 10 and 12 as well as their available teaching and support staff. 

 

 

 



Now, nothing would make me happier than to be back working alongside our fantastic students all of 
whom I have missed greatly since closing the academy to them on the evening of Wednesday 18 March. 
This enforced closure has only further reinforced the fact that I am most fortunate to work alongside 
them as well as our fully committed and highly skilled team of staff. Significantly adding to this is the 
quality input and support shown by you, our parents, carers and families throughout the closure period 
too. Therefore, if I had been provided with a plausible opportunity and appropriate pathway to fully 
reopen the academy, I can assure you I would have fully embraced this, however, and to reiterate, we 
have not been. 

It is at this point in time that I feel it of vital importance to capture your opinions on this extremely 
important matter alongside those of my team of staff prior to a final decision being made by our Chair of 
the Board of Trustees and I. Therefore, I would very much appreciate you taking the time to complete the 
short survey which can be accessed via the link below and as will always be the case, the findings will 
be published as I also believe our mutually-respectful working relationship has been established on a 
platform of honesty and openness. 

However, before doing so, it is also important to clarify with you that if we were to remain closed until the 
start of the autumn term, we would instead look to further develop our remote learning plan as a safer 
and more viable alternative. My Senior Leadership Team, and now our Faculty and Subject Leaders, are 
already working on devising such a plan for the start of the next half term and which would be based on: 

-     Continuing with the work put on Show My Homework and Frog OS as well as the posted out via 
the academy’s email account. This is whilst maintaining the associated email correspondence 
between staff, students and parents and carers which has grown, embedded and been very well 
received over the past seven weeks. 

-     Continuing to increase the amount of pre-recorded lessons posted on our current working 
platforms and as you will have seen grow over the past two weeks in particular. 

-     Actively exploring a programme of daily ‘live learning’ as from 1 June which in many ways would 
achieve the Government’s stipulated objective of ‘some face to face contact’. 

Whilst even the most robust of remote learning plan’s will simply not replace a full and comprehensive 
timetable of lessons, the plan proposed by the Government would without doubt be a very long way from 
this in itself and as the earlier highlighted quote extracted directly from yesterday’s guidance clearly 
stated.  More importantly, and to reiterate, in my opinion, that of my Senior Leadership Team and that of 
a number of fellow school leaders and our professional associations, it would also compromise the 
health, safety and wellbeing of those who were to come back into the academy. Therefore, this is why I 
am writing to you in such an open manner and why I am seeking your input and that of my colleagues 
prior to a final decision being made after securing this: 
 
https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PC1June 

 
Thank you for taking the time to read this detailed letter and in advance for completing the attached 
survey. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
Mr C A Wakefield 
Principal 
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